


YORK UNIVERSITY
FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES
Council Meeting

Minutes
Thursday, March 2, 2023
3:00 p.m.

This meeting was held remotely via Zoom during the COVID-19 pandemic.
Present:  A. Asif, C. Barnwell, S. Burley Hollows, C. Butler, R. Coombe, S. Dastgheib-Beheshti, S. de Brouwer, S. Easton, H. Edgell, C. Ehrlich, H. Elsayed, L. Erwin, N. Fisher-Stitt, K. Gicas, L. Gilbert, M. Goitom, M. Gordon, A. Habibi Lashkari, Y. Han, L. Hébert, S. Henry, B. Heron, T. Hosken, S. Ingram, M. Jefford, L. Keane, H. Kim, A. Kosavic, J. Kowlessar, N. Lagerlof, G. Lawrence, N. Livingston, T. Loebel (Dean), A. MacLachlan, A. MacLennan, A. Manafi Neyazi, A. Martin, S. Martin, W. Moir, A. O’Connell, K. Ogata, T. Ojo, F. Patterson, R. Peters, R. Pooni, M. Porporato, A. Radmilovic, M. Reisenleitner (Chair), D. Robinson, S. Rosienski-Pellerin, J. Samuel, C. Sandilands, M.M. Schiff (Recording Secretary), L. Seiler, O. Skudlarska, A. Valeo, C. van Daalen-Smith (Secretary), D. Vervaecke, N. Zamisa, M. Zryd

Guests:  Z. Alexandra, S. Bailey, K. Bergstrom, A. Brooks, P. Burgher, E. Chung, C. Cooling, M.L. Craven, A. Das, R. de Costa, D. de Jesus, A. Demus, T. Diaram, B. Edwards, S. Flavelle, W. Gage, R. Gehl, L. Haba, M. Huang, S. Kanhai-Dupuis, R. Kenedy, S. Khayambashi, L. Lam, L. Lareau, E. Leung, S. Mackenzie-Smith, K. Mariano, L. Martin, N. Mavromihelakis, M. McMullan, C. Mecija, H. Mialet, F. Mir, A. Moir, M. Murphy, K. Ninh, R.O. Oluwatayo, S. Omarali, R. Ophir, M. Pacquing, S. Paradis, B.W. Poon, C. Steele, D. Vallesi, C. Victor, M. Virtue, J. Vykydal

Regrets:  R. Belk, G. Bernardi, K. Byrd, N. Dlamini

1. Welcome and Chair’s Remarks
Chair Markus Reisenleitner welcomed members of Council to the meeting.  He read the York University land acknowledgement:

“York University recognizes that many Indigenous Nations have longstanding relationships with the territories upon which York University campuses are located that precede the establishment of York University.  York University acknowledges its presence on the traditional territory of many Indigenous Nations.  The area known as Tkaronto has been care taken by the Anishinabek Nation, the Haudenosaunee Confederacy, and the Huron-Wendat.  It is now home to many First Nation, Inuit, and Métis communities.  We acknowledge the current treaty holders, the Mississaugas of the Credit First Nation.  This territory is subject of the Dish with One Spoon Wampum Belt Covenant, an agreement to peaceably share and care for the Great Lakes region.”

Chair Reisenleitner received notice from Professor Anne MacLennan, Chair, Senate Committee on Awards, calling for nominations for University Professorships and Distinguished Research Professorships.  Nomination instructions are available via the Senate Awards Committee site, along with the Senate Policy on Honorific Professorships.  The deadline for nominations was March 17, 2023.

2. Faculty of Graduate Studies’ Faculty Teaching Award
2022-2023:
Professor Anne MacLennan, Graduate Programs in Communication & Culture, History and Interdisciplinary Studies
Chair Markus Reisenleitner introduced Vice-Provost Academic Lyndon Martin.
Vice-Provost Academic Martin addressed Council:
“Thank you, councillors, and guests, for joining us on this special occasion to celebrate the accomplishments of a dedicated member of the Faculty of Graduate Studies.

“The Faculty of Graduate Studies' Teaching Award is bestowed annually on a member of the Faculty of Graduate Studies who has displayed substantial, significant, and sustained excellence, commitment, and enthusiasm to the multifaceted aspects of teaching at the graduate level at York. The award recognizes teaching and supervisory excellence, and other elements taken into consideration include scholarly, professional, and teaching development and initiatives in graduate program and curriculum development.

“The recipient of the 2022-2023 Faculty Teaching Award is Professor Anne MacLennan from the Graduate Programs in Communication & Culture, History, and Interdisciplinary Studies. Anne also currently serves on FGS’ Appeals & Academic Honesty Committee and is a member of this Council.

“Anne, it is so great that you were able to join us today, and I would like to extend my personal thanks and gratitude for your many contributions to graduate education, and in particular the excellent teaching and mentorship you have provided to your community.

“I’ll now pass things over to Tom Loebel, Dean of the Faculty of Graduate Studies, who will share more about Anne’s many accomplishments. Thank you, and congratulations, Anne.”

Dean Tom Loebel spoke:

“It is my sincere pleasure to present the 2022-2023 Faculty Teaching Award to Dr. Anne MacLennan from the Graduate Programs in Communication & Culture, History, and Interdisciplinary Studies. A well-known figure to many in the graduate community, her work spans diverse areas of inquiry, including media history, community radio, broadcasting, popular culture, Canadian history and Canadian studies, women, social welfare, poverty, and cultural representations in the media. In addition to most recently being Chair of this Faculty Council, Anne was recently a member of FGS’ Academic Planning and Policy Committee.  She was GPD for the York side of our Joint Graduate Program in Communication & Culture with Toronto Metropolitan University, and currently serves on FGS’ Appeals and Academic Honesty Committee at the same time as she Chairs Senate’s Awards Committee!  I can assure you that your service and dedication to so many facets of the graduate student experience have not gone unnoticed. 

“Dr. MacLennan is one of this university’s most decorated teachers. She has been awarded the LA&PS Dean’s Award for Excellence in Teaching, the University-Wide Teaching Award presented at Convocation, and now the pan-university Graduate Teaching Award.  The nomination materials for this award make it obvious why – based on letter after letter from current and former students, the latter of whom hold really impressive positions both inside and outside of academe.    

“Certain character traits and pedagogical approaches are shared by pretty much all FGS Teaching Award winners; for instance – and here come well-known words that when only used as slogans deplete their meaning:  student-centric, personalized attention, near-constant access, rigour, willingness to share one’s professional networks.  What was different about Dr. MacLennan’s file is that her referees gave each of these terms so much detail, and with that detail, new content.  One learns, for instance, a lot of how-to pedagogy from this file, from referees who, whether from twenty years ago or just last year, remember vividly her techniques and approaches that changed their thinking; that changed their relation to graduate study and the futures that can come from it; that completely changed their skill proficiency in various dissemination formats and genres of academe, from grant-writing to syllabus design, to conference presentations, to articles, to the dissertation, and then the book publication afterward.

“On that note, it’s impressive to read about how Dr. MacLennan integrated, beginning decades ago, professional development with the teaching of critical, scholarly content.  I found it important to read how such integration was enabled also to provide equitable access to professional development as not extra-curricular and thus mostly for those who had the time.  As one referee noted, ‘when professional skills training is left to weekend or after-school seminars, it often leaves the students with more complex lives behind, benefiting those who need the least support and assistance.’ When Dr. MacLennan was the GPD of Communication and Culture, she led the program’s restructuring of the curriculum to incorporate professional development opportunities into formal courses, permitting skills-based approaches to flourish in a cohort model, and facilitating opportunities for interdisciplinary growth amongst students.

“To continue, though, with the theme of individuals’ transformation, which is so dominant in the nomination file, referees convey most that Dr. MacLennan’s teaching changed their self-understanding, outlook, and behaviour – which is also to say their characters, object relations, and personalities.  

“What I mean here is that openness, perhaps especially in academe and in an industry of critique that can have a will-to-ugly-competition if we let it, openness has to be developed, in some cases taught, certainly nurtured and practiced.  And I’m not talking about fake openness, or what has been called politeness ‘pageantry,’ plastic smiling in the face of stupidity, but rather an openness strong enough to embrace critique and to deliver critique as supportive embrace, rather than meanness wearing the garb of ‘professionalism.’  Every letter writer acknowledged that Dr. MacLennan didn’t just provide the passive pedagogy of her own exemplification, she taught them how to receive, acknowledge, consider, and push their own and others’ thinking; how to work in a seminar collaboratively to build ideas, and each other, through debate.  While the how-to detail is impressive to learn from, I found myself envying her ability to locate in so many different types of persons what to work with – namely, the unique foundation for development.  Again, I’m not just talking about people’s different knowledges, but also people’s different characters as emergent from their histories.  

“I think that the heart of Dr. MacLennan’s highly effective and award-winning teaching is that she rivals even the best of clinicians at teaching students over the course of their degrees, both from work inside and outside of the classroom – which is also to say, with a wealth of scholarly material and experiential development, but also as an interlocutor anywhere – how to locate the source of their confidence as scholar-people and to build it rightly (with integrity of knowledge and performance congruent with it) and ethically with others. 

“I mentioned ‘interlocutor anywhere.’  There’s one anecdote about meeting an international student during his layover at Pearson airport between fieldwork in Fiji and visiting home in India.  

“There are office hours and then there is door dash.  

“Truly, the number of graduate students she has directly supervised or supported through committee work is dizzying. But a number alone doesn’t tell the whole story, especially about how she helps any student in the program whenever they need support – and perhaps the standout here involves applying for scholarships and awards – these being so crucial in graduate school – but also thesis and dissertation proposals, idea conception, and the coherent realization of the final documents.  

“I am, therefore, honoured to recognize Dr. Anne MacLennan with the Faculty of Graduate Studies’ Faculty Teaching Award.  Thank you, Anne, for your many contributions to graduate teaching and leadership at the University. Congratulations.”

Professor Anne MacLennan accepted the Faculty Teaching Award and spoke briefly.    She thanked her nominator, graduate student Davis Vallesi, and all who also wrote letters on her behalf.  She appreciates the support of her students over the years, and the chance to work with graduate students and see them develop.  She said staff, faculty and students all make it great to do her job.

On behalf of Faculty Council, Chair Markus Reisenleitner congratulated Professor MacLennan.

3. Strategic Research Plan Update 
Presentation (.pptx) and Consultation
Strategic Research Plan draft (.pdf)
Amir Asif, Vice-President Research & Innovation, and Barbara Edwards, Senior Policy Advisor, Research
Vice-President Research & Innovation Amir Asif congratulated Professor MacLennan.  He presented an update on the Strategic Research Plan, detailing who was consulted via an open forum in September 2022 followed by community feedback sessions, feedback from Faculties, and then organized research units, Associate Deans, graduate students, Deans, and more, including this Council on November 3, 2022.  He also reviewed upcoming consultations.  This round of Faculty Council visits would be completed by mid-March.  Vice-President Asif reviewed the membership of the Strategic Plan Advisory Committee, and thanked in particular Associate Dean Academic Cheryl van Daalen-Smith for her contributions.  After detailing the process by which the plan is reviewed and approved, Vice-President Asif discussed the overall structure of the plan, and differentiated the proposed 2023-2028 plan from the previous plan, noting where areas had been combined or revised.  There are new collaborations and aspirations.

Vice-President Research & Innovation Asif delineated how graduate students and graduate studies factor into the next five-year Strategic Research Plan, emphasizing their importance.  He noted that funding agencies look for alignment between proposals and such plans.  Researchers are invited to demonstrate that alignment.  It is vital to enrich graduate student education at the University.  He hoped that this leads to an expansion of graduate student enrolment and more post-doctoral fellows.  He discussed how the Office of the Vice-President Research & Innovation values research excellence, supports research development, and specifically how his Office implements research goals using an operational framework “to enable the success of the SPR in achieving the aspirations of the University’s Academic Plan.  The plan will include recommendations reflecting our goals in strengthening York’s graduate population.”

Vice-President Asif thanked Chair Markus Reisenleitner and Faculty Council.  He hoped that councillors would review the detailed draft circulated with the agenda, and stated that he would look for positive input from Council.
Online feedback:  https://research.apps01.yorku.ca/machform/view.php?id=11767

4. Minutes (Previous Meeting, February 2, 2023)(.docx)
The minutes of the previous meeting were approved.

5. Business Arising from the Minutes

Chair Markus Reisenleitner informed Council that Academic Planning & Policy Committee is scheduling a follow-up meeting involving D/EDI, and will bring motions back to Council. 

There was no further business arising.

6. Dean's Remarks

Dean Tom Loebel had no remarks.

7. Changes to Faculty Regulations
For discussion
Updates to Regulations – Thesis and Dissertation – Remote Defences (.docx)
Associate Director, Graduate Academic Affairs, Wes Moir introduced this discussion item for Council.  He stated that these changes arise in part from the York University Sustainability Strategy which seeks to achieve goals including carbon footprint reduction as soon as possible.  Associate Director Moir detailed previous consultations on this matter including those with Associate Deans Graduate, Provostial Fellow Burkard Eberlein, and previous meetings of this Council.  In October 2022, President and Vice-Chancellor Rhonda Lenton announced new initiatives to help York move to become one of the most sustainable universities in Canada.
The rationale for this proposal asks if “the resource consumption and carbon output of long-distance travel of an external examiner [can] be justified if participation in the examination will not be appreciably clearer, more cogent, and helpful than accomplished via videoconference?”  That said, if in-person participation is merited, graduate programs “may obtain approval from their anchor Faculty Dean’s Office for travel expenses for external examiners not participating remotely based on academic rationale.”  When the new rules are approved, remote participation by external examiners in defences will become the default.  Student choice in the format of defences will be improved.  In-person participation by local Committee members will be ensured.  Guidelines for Chairs of examining committees to assist in the navigation of issues that may arise have been expanded.
Associate Director Moir provided a summary of feedback to the changes received to date, including that remote participation by external examiners greatly increases access to scholars.  Graduate students welcomed greater choice about the format of defences.  Areas of concern included decrease in access to potential scholars in some disciplines, difficulty managing travel expenses by some Faculties, and possible technological constraints.  Executive Officers will be consulted.  There will be a discussion about appropriate campus spaces.
More feedback from Council was sought.  Director of the Graduate Program in Kinesiology & Health Science Heather Edgell expressed concern since in her area external examiners are required to attend defences in person.  Associate Director Moir made note of the concern and offered to follow up.
Dean Tom Loebel remarked that a related financial analysis was presented to anchor Faculties demonstrating that they could support these changes.  This Faculty recommends moving forward with policies that support sustainability.
Further feedback from councillors was sought.  This item will return to Council’s agenda.

For approval 
Updates to Regulations – Graduate Courses and Grading (.docx)
This update, Wes Moir, Associate Director, Graduate Academic Affairs, explained, involves improving the intersection of academic milestones or events with academic standing regulations of the Faculty. The regulations would be revised to specify that non-credit courses and program requirements, as well as academic events or milestones for credit, “do not apply to the existing outlined grade combinations that require withdrawal.”   It was stressed that the regulation changes do not diminish the importance of the successful completion of such requirements; but students should not be removed or withdrawn as a result, necessarily.
In this update presented to Council, there were some minor corrections to Calendar language, and this main revision to the “Combination of ‘F’ and ‘C’ Grades Which Require Withdrawal” section:
“The academic standing regulations with respect to grades in courses described above do not apply to:
1. Grades awarded for courses which students elect to and are authorized to enrol in upon registration, but which are additional to those specified by a faculty adviser and program director as constituting the minimum required program of studies.
2. Non-credit bearing courses and/or program requirements, as well as academic events or milestones for credit. Academic events or milestones may consist of major research papers/projects/review essays, graduate milestone examinations, practica, internships, fieldwork, thesis, dissertations, etc.”

It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED,

“that the changes to Faculty regulations involving courses and grading be APPROVED.”

8. eCV Curriculum vitae Management Software System
For discussion
fgs-council-eCV-2023 (.pdf)
Chair Markus Reisenleitner introduced this item for discussion, stating that he had requested the provision of the proponents’ presentation document for Council’s review.  He had recommended that Academic Planning & Policy Committee and Council discuss the eCV plan and submit questions to the proponents prior to their invitation to this meeting.   Chair Reisenleitner recounted concerns to date, following the establishment of a task force established in 2019.  A vendor was selected for software which has since come into use as a research assessment tool.  Data has been fed into national research assessment exercises.  He noted that the focus on research assessments has been questioned.  New documentation stresses the voluntary nature of participation, but that has also been raised as a concern.  Is it possible to ensure that participation remains voluntary?  Auto-harvesting of information is also a concern, and may circumvent non-participation.  Who would comprise the related data governance subcommittee?  How would the software integrate with human resources and registration offices, and what issues may result?  More information was sought about the built-in review functionality.  There was a concern that the new software will normalize a competitive system of metrics.
Councillor Lyse Hébert, Director, Graduate Program in Translation Studies, expressed dismay concerning the multilingual capability of the software.  Councillor Stacey Easton worried about the use of aggregate data.
Chair Reisenleitner assured Council that the discussion will continue, and that the eCV team will be invited.  In advance of that discussion, he asked councillors to share responses and questions with him directly.
9. Reports from Faculty of Graduate Studies' Representatives to Senate Committees
Cheryl van Daalen-Smith, Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee
Associate Dean Academic Cheryl van Daalen-Smith addressed Council.  She updated Council on Senate’s recent deliberations involving the Pan-University/Pan-Faculty Course Policy.  The Senate proposal states that “This policy sets out the roles and definitions of Pan-University and Pan-Faculty courses, which are courses that support degree-level expectations in ways that may address but are not specific to the learning outcomes of any one program.”  The Senate committee continues to consult about this policy, and will next meet with Faculty Council Chairs and then Deans.
Associate Dean Academic van Daalen-Smith also spoke about the Joint Academic Policy, Planning and Research Committee, and Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee Task Force on the Future of Pedagogy, noting that among the members of the Task Force there are three graduate program directors, including the Chair of Council Markus Reisenleitner, Director of the Graduate Program in Communication & Culture.
Associate Dean Academic van Daalen-Smith updated Council on a review of academic conduct policy, currently being examined by legal counsel.  Concerns have been expressed by the undergraduate York Federation of Students about penalties for using Grammarly’s premium version.  The update will return to Faculty Councils for final consultation.  Community members may provide feedback and further input.
Melanie Cao, Senate Executive Committee's Subcommittee on Honorary Degrees & Ceremonials
Professor Cao was unable to attend the meeting.
10. Senate Synopses
For information
Summaries of the Senate meetings of January 23, 2023 and February 16, 2023 (URL)
The Senate synopses were received for information.
11. 	Other Business
Councillor and President of the York University Graduate Students’ Association Nathi Zamisa spoke briefly about ChatGPT and Grammarly issues.  He also advocated for expanded graduate student participation on hiring committees.  Councillor Rosemary Coombe, Director, Graduate Program in Social Anthropology, responded that the massive work undertaken by some hiring committees may generally preclude such participation, but, when workable, is a great contribution to the process.
12. 	Adjournment
Chair Markus Reisenleitner thanked councillors for attending the meeting.

The meeting adjourned at 4:39 p.m.




